MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 3, 2004



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Colonel Charles H. Gibson

Sandra S. Glenn

Lon K. Howell

Brindley B. Pieters
John Williams




Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


Kenneth W. Wright


STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance


Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Mayor Brady Lessard





City Manager Al Grieshaber





County Commissioner Dick VanDerWeide

Bill McGrew, PBS&J

Krysty Kress, Southeast Ramp

Ed Bossert, HTA

Doug Norman, HTA

Jim Kriss, AVCON

Jack Reynolds, Consultant

Elden McDirmit, Auditor

Roger Phillips, StarPort

Marty Sinker, StarPort

Dan Ping, Sanford Herald

Robert Perez, Orlando Sentinel

1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 8:40 a.m.

Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Mayor Brady Lessard, City Manager Al Grieshaber, and County Commissioner Dick VanDerWeide.

A birthday cake and greetings were extended to Mayor Lessard and President Dale.

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 6, 2004 

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on January 6, 2004.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller advised if the Board would allow he would move the presentation of the audit  [Discussion Agenda Item A] forward in the interest of Mr. McDermit’s time.

DISCUSSION AGENDA ITEM A

Presentation of Fiscal Year 2003 Financial Audit by McDirmit, Davis, Puckett & Company

Elden McDirmit, McDirmit, Davis, Puckett & Company, presented the annual audit results and management letter to the Board.

Mr. McDirmit advised it had been a tumultuous year for the Airport Authority with outstanding growth.  He advised even with a tumultuous year and the growth there were no comments in the management letter this year, and that Bryant Garrett and his Staff had done an outstanding job.  Two comments from last year had been corrected and this year’s opinion letter is the best that could be given.  As part of the report, Mr. McDirmit advised the two comments from the previous year were covered as part of the reporting of the management letter this year.  The status of the comments is that they were both corrected.   

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Pieters advised it was very unusual to have no comments on an audit and he congratulated Bryant Garrett and his Staff on a job well done.

Board Member Longstaff advised what we are seeing is three years of hard work on the part of Bryant Garrett and he commended Bryant for his hard work and success.  

Chairman Miller and President Dale praised the efforts of CFO Bryant Garrett and his Staff for a job well done.

President Dale thanked Elden McDirmit for his presentation of the audit and for the good job McDirmit, Davis, Puckett & Company had done.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to accept and approve the audit.

Motion passed.

3. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

a) Introduction of Bill McGrew, new PBS&J Project Manager for the Airport Authority

b) Purchase of Commercial Grade Wood Chipper (VEMEER) at a cost of $9,000

President Dale advised he had previously denied a request for purchase of this piece of equipment.  Things have happened in the course of maintenance whereby he now recommended approval by the Board to purchase the equipment.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve purchase of a commercial grade wood chipper (VEMEER) at $9,000.

Discussion regarding a budget amendment requirement.

Motion passed.

c) Approval of Interlocal Agreement with Seminole County relating to the new airport entrance on East Lake Mary Boulevard

Staff recommended approval of an Interlocal Agreement with Seminole County relating to the new airport entrance on East Lake Mary Boulevard.

Discussion ensued regarding liability, site distances and maintenance.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve an Interlocal Agreement with Seminole County relating to the new airport entrance on East Lake Mary Boulevard.

Counsel advised it was a typical Interlocal Agreement whereby the parties agree to hold each other harmless.  SAA will cover their people working in the right of way and the County will cover their people.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

d) Briefing by Jack Dow on new vintage airplane for Memorial Park (PV-1 Ventura)

Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance and President of the Sanford Airport Memorial Committee, briefed the Board on the vintage PV-1 Ventura aircraft, which was the first aircraft to fly at Sanford Naval Air Station in 1942.  The vintage aircraft has been received by the Memorial Committee from the Naval Aviation Museum.  Restoration was expected to take a year to one and a half years and the aircraft would be mounted in the number two position at the Memorial Park.  

e) Site 3 clean-up funded in the amount of $389,385

f) Briefing on Hewitt and Craggs Projects

g) Update on Emergency Response Plan

h) Request for authorization to solicit bids for the following construction projects through a formal competitive bid process:

a. Sheriff’s Office Juvenile Enforcement Center – design build

b. Sheriff’s Office Logistical Support Building – traditional bid

c. Southern Jet Hangar – traditional bid

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve the President’s request to go out for bid on the Sheriff’s Office Juvenile Enforcement Center as a design build project.

Motion passed.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the President’s request to go out for bid on the Sheriff’s Office Logistical Support Building and 20,000 square foot Southern Jet Hangar as traditional bids.

Motion passed.

i) Request for acceptance of PFC Application and signed resolution

Bryant Garrett advised this was a late item with a request from the FAA to close out PFC Number 1.  PFC Number 2 became effective December 1, 2003.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to accept the PFC Application close out, approve the dollar amount of $1,192,352.00 as indicated on the PFC Number 1 report, and approve a resolution approving the dollar amount.

Motion passed.

A copy of the PFC Number 1 report document and the resolution are attached to and made a part of these minutes.

j) Solicitation Policy

President Dale advised the Authority had previously passed a Solicitation Policy prohibiting solicitations in the Airport.  That particular policy addressed charitable solicitations.  He requested input from the Board on how they wished to handle other solicitations such as unions, work, etc., within the security environment that we find ourselves today.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel briefed the Board on the opinion he had given on the solicitation policy.   At that time President Dale had wanted to prohibit solicitations in total.  Counsel advised he had expressed that there were some constitutional questions that he had not yet researched when the policy was presented to the Board.  Now we probably need to address the issues of other solicitations and come back to the Board.

President Dale advised he would like consensus from the Board to have Counsel do further research on prohibiting solicitations and come back to the Board.  He would like to know what restrictions we can place on solicitations within the security conscious environment that we find ourselves.   He wanted to be sure we were on proper legal grounds regarding solicitation of the public.

Discussion continued.

The Board gave consensus for the President to work with Counsel on solicitation of the public and bring it back to the Board in March.  

k) Update on Supervisor of Elections Building

4. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Nothing to report.   Chairman Miller advised Executive Vice President White had already left for Tallahassee.

5. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel advised nothing specific to report.

President Dale requested Counsel report on the Takvorian closing.

Counsel advised it was on the discussion agenda.

6. TBI REPORT

Larry Gouldthorpe, President, TBI/OSI, advised there was more good news and reported as follows:

January 2004 Performance

International

32,084



+75% over January 2003

Of the above number, 27,754 were UK Passengers 
+19% over January 2003

Domestic

56,064



+188% over January 2003

Total


88,148

Discussion ensued regarding recovery after departure of Vacation Express.

Discussion regarding TBI’s prediction of traffic mix [61% International and 39% Domestic].  All that TBI predicted to happen is now happening.

Discussion regarding travel agency function to get the word out about the return of Vacation Express.

Mr. Gouldthorpe expressed his appreciation for Carl Brown’s (US Customs) cooperation and assistance with the luggage recheck facility by giving up a portion of their facility in the FIS to make room for our recheck facility.

New Service:


2/11
TMA




Oklahoma City tagged to Las Vegas


2/26
TMA




Harrisburg, PA


3/11
Vacation Express (6xweekly)
Wilkes-Barre/Scranton

4/1
Vacation Express


Youngstown, Ohio

4/23
Vacation Express hub returns

Vacation Express Destinations are:

Aruba, Atlanta, Baltimore-Washington, Cancun, Mexico, Charlotte, Cincinnati, Liberia, Costa Rica, Louisville, Nashville, Puerto Plata, Dominican Republic, Punta Cana, Dominican Republic, Wilkes-Barre/Scranton, and Youngstown-Warren.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised that in October 2004 Britannia would begin dedicated cruise charter, one flight per week, from Gatwick for cruise traffic at Port Canaveral with Royal Caribbean, Mariner of the Sea.

Discussion regarding future growth through Port Canaveral.

Discussion regarding expected future growth of the market.

7. LIAISON REPORTS

Mayor Lessard advised the City plans for April 23 for opening of the River Walk.

Discussion regarding the Heathrow Art Festival. 

Commissioner VanDerWeide reported it was great to be on the Airport as Liaison.  It is great to see things moving as they do at this Airport.   Things are looking good, and people are watching this Board and the development at  this Airport. 

8. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised nothing to report.

Chairman Miller welcomed Robert Perez, Orlando Sentinel, back to our meetings.

Discussion regarding positive press coverage and a story about the second aircraft received by the Sanford Airport Memorial Committee.

9. CONSENT AGENDA 
A. Consider approval of FDOT 

The FDOT has provided Joint Participation Agreements Numbered 4166638-1-94-01 and 416639-1-94-01 for additional funding ($900,000 and $600,000 respectively) for related to security enhancement of our security systems and other components related to security at the Airport for an approximate total amount of approximately $1,500,000.  These will be 100% funds with no matching funds required by the Authority.  The primary use of the funds will be to expand our security cable backbone, install additional airfield vehicle gates and cameras, and to install a vehicle inspection station in the vicinity of the airline terminals, among other things.  Due to the sensitive security nature of this project, specific details cannot be provided in a public meeting

Staff recommended that the Board accept the grant offers, approve a resolution, and authorize the execution of the necessary documents.
B. Consider approval of Lease No. 2004-01 with Metalex Tech, Inc. for Building 515 – Units 5, 6 and 7, located at 2812 – 2824 Mellonville Avenue [Airport Enterprise Center].
Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2004-01 with Metalex Tech, Inc. for Building 515 – Units 5, 6 and 7, located at 2812 – 2824 Mellonville Avenue [Airport Enterprise Center]. The lease consists of 4,500 square feet of office/warehouse space at $6.00 per square foot. The term is for one (1) year, effective February 15, 2004, with two (2) one-year options.  The annual rent is $27,000; the monthly rent is $2,250.00.

Note:  Type of business is welding and fabrication.

C. Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 98-08 with TBI (US), Inc. for Building No. 502, located at 2951-2955, and Building No. 502-1, located at 2959-2983 Carrier Avenue [cargo building].
Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 98-08 with TBI (US), Inc. for  Building No. 502, located at 2951-2955 Carrier Avenue, and Building No. 502-1, located at 2959-2983 Carrier Avenue [cargo building].  The term is for five (5) years, effective March 1, 2004. The lease consists of 21,000 square feet of cargo building space, 6,000 square feet of cold storage facility (chiller), and 17,500 square feet of land, with annual and monthly rents calculated as follows:

Year 1

Cargo Building Space

21,000 sf @ $6.25 sf
=
$131,250.00

Cold Storage Facility

  6,000 sf @ $8.00 sf 
=
$  48,000.00

Land

17,500 sf @ $  .15 sf
=
$    2,625.00
Annual








=
$181,875.00  

Monthly








=
$  15,156.25

7% Sales Tax





=
$    1,060.94


Total Monthly 





=
$  16,217.19

Year 2

Cargo Building Space

21,000 sf @ $6.50 sf
=
$136,500.00

Cold Storage Facility

  6,000 sf @ $8.00 sf 
=
$  48,000.00

Land

17,500 sf @ $  .15 sf
=
$    2,625.00
Annual





=
$187,125.00

Monthly





=
$  15,593.75

7% Sales Tax





=
$    1,091.56






Total Monthly 





=
$   16,685.31
Years 3-5

Cargo Building Space

21,000 sf @ $6.90 sf
=
$144,900.00

Cold Storage Facility

  6,000 sf @ $8.50 sf
=
$  51,000.00

Land

17,500 sf @ $  .18 sf
=
$    3,150.00
Annual





=
$199,050.00

Monthly





=
$  16,587.50

7% Sales Tax





=
$    1,161.13
Total Monthly





=
$  17,748.63

This represents an increase of $5,250.00 in Year 1; $10,500.00 in Year 2, and $22,425.00 in Years 3-5.

Note:  Type of business is cargo transport.

D. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2002-07 with Stephen and Mary Smith for Building 298-S, located at 3107 Rudder Circle [residential duplex]. 
Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2002-07 with Stephen and Mary Smith for Building 298-S, located at 3107 Rudder Circle [residential duplex].  The rental term is for one (1) year, effective March 1, 2004.  The annual rent is $7,500.00, an increase of $300.00; the monthly rent is $625.00.  

E. Consider approval of Task Orders 20 and 21 with PBS&J for Environmental Assessment and Benefit Cost Analysis for the extension of Runway 9R/27L
As the next step in the process of moving forward with the extension of Runway 9R/27L, the FAA has requested that we conduct an Environmental Assessment and a Benefit Cost Analysis of the project.  PBS&J has developed two task orders for these tasks, and the scope of services and fee proposals are currently being reviewed by the FAA.  Task Order 20 is for the Environmental Assessment, and the proposed cost is $178,045.  Task Order 21 is for the Benefit Cost Analysis, and the proposed cost is $153,131.

The FAA will pay for 95% of both of these task orders, as directed by the Congress in its "earmark" of funds for the runway extension project.  You may recall that Congress appropriated $1 million in the FY 2003 federal budget, and $500,000 in the FY 2004 budget for this project.  These two task orders will draw down $314,617 from the $1.5 million appropriation.  The FDOT will provide 2.5%, and the Authority will provide 2.5% ($8,279) towards the project.

Staff recommended approval of the task orders, and authorize the execution of the necessary documents.

F. Consider approval of Task Order No. 22 with PBS&J for design of Security System Upgrade and Modifications
The FAA has agreed to pay for an upgrade and expansion of the Airport's computerized security access control system and its components.  Specific details regarding the project cannot be discussed publicly due to the security sensitivity of the project.   The full project cost is estimated to be about $1.5 million, with 95% of the cost funded by an FAA grant.  The FDOT will also provide 2.5% of the total under a grant.

PBS&J will provide the engineering design services for this project under Task Order #22.  We are still negotiating the specific scope of services and cost for their work, but we estimate the cost to be no more than $150,000.

Staff recommended that the Board authorize approval of the task order at a not-to-exceed cost of $150,000.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through F.

Motion passed.

ADDITONAL CONSENT AGENDA:

1) Consider approval of Lease No. 2004-02 with The Newport Group, Inc. for Hangar No. 436, located at 1930 E. Airport Boulevard. 

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2004-02 with The Newport Group, Inc. for Hangar No. 436, located at 1930 E. Airport Boulevard.  The lease consists of 5,800 square feet of office/hangar space, 5,400 square feet of land and 5,600 square of ramp space.  The term is for three (3) years, with two (2) three-year options, and the rental rate is calculated as follows:

Year 1

Building 436
Hangar
 
4,900 sf @ 
$7.00 per sf
=
$ 34,300.00


Office
    
900 sf @ 
$7.00 per sf
=
$   6,300.00


Land
 5,400 sf @ 
$  .20 per sf
=
$   1,080.00


Ramp   
 
5,600 sf @ 
$  .15 per sf
=
$      840.00


Annual





=
$ 42,520.00  








[increase  - $550.00]

Monthly








=
$   3,543.33

7% Sales Tax





=
$      248.03



Total Monthly 





=
$   3,791.36

Year 2

Building 436
Hangar
 
4,900 sf @ 
$7.25 per sf
=
$ 35,525.00




Office
    
900 sf @ 
$7.25 per sf
=
$   6,525.00


Land
 
5,400 sf @ 
$  .20 per sf
=
$   1,080.00


Ramp    
5,600 sf @ 
$  .15 per sf
=
$      840.00


Annual





=
$ 43,970.00  








[increase - $2,000.00]

  
Monthly





=
$   3,664.17


7% Sales Tax




=
$      256.49


Total Monthly 




=
$   3,920.66

Year 3

Building 436
Hangar
 
4,900 sf @ 
$7.50 per sf
=
$ 36,750.00


Office
    
900 sf @ 
$7.50 per sf
=
$   6,750.00


Land
 
5,400 sf @ 
$  .20 per sf
=
$   1,080.00


Ramp    
5,600 sf @ 
$  .15 per sf
=
$      840.00


Annual





=
$ 45,420.00  








[increase - $3,450.00]

  
Monthly





=
$   3,785.00


7% Sales Tax




=
$      264.95


Total Monthly 




=
$   4,049.95

Note:  This is a corporate hangar.

President Dale advised this lease is a renewal, but a renewal under a new name.

Counsel requested that the Board cancel and rescind approval of the addendum that was approved in December.  

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to cancel and rescind approval of the addendum approved at the December meeting as requested by Counsel.

Motion passed.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Additional Consent Agenda Item Number 1.

Motion passed.

10. DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Presentation of Fiscal Year 2003 Financial Audit by McDirmit, Davis, Puckett & Company

Previously covered to meet time constraints.

B. Consider approval of Resolution No. 2004 - 03 authorizing the formation of the Sanford Airport Authority Airport Police Department

President Dale presented his recommendations to the Board regarding the creation of an Airport Police Department advising that a resolution of the Board is required by the Florida Department of Law Enforcement as the first step in the process of forming the department.  Staff recommended approval of the resolution.

President Dale advised the creation of the Sanford Airport Police Department requires several sequential steps as required by the State of Florida and the Department of Law Enforcement.  The steps are as follows:

1) Identify the governmental body and its legal ability to create a separate and independent law enforcement/police agency.

2) Obtain an original resolution from the governing body indicating its desire to create the independent law enforcement/police agency.

3) Create a budget to support the new police agency and identify the funding to support such a budget.

4) Create a staffing document indicating the number of sworn officers for the new police agency and their respective rank and duties.

5) Create a police policy and procedures manual for the new police agency/general orders manual.

6) Obtain an ORI number through FDLE and the FBI for access to the NCIC and reporting crime statistics.

7) Define and describe the jurisdictional boundaries of the new police agency and coordinate with any overlapping jurisdictions.

8) Address dispatch, evidence, records, and other mutual aid agreements.

9) Obtain authorization and training from FDLE Field Specialist to employ officers and process their employment paperwork.

10) Obtain training and assistance in the use of the Automated Training Records Management System (ATMS).

11) Submit a final package of each of the above items to FDLE for final approval.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale advised 85% of airports our size have their own airport police department.

Motion by Board Member Pieters, seconded by Board Member  Longstaff, to adopt Resolution 2004-03 authorizing the formation of the Sanford Airport Authority Airport Police Department.

Motion passed.

Board Member Howell objected.
C. Consider approval of Joint Stipulation For Settlement with Theodore Takvorian and Ann Takvorian related to land acquired for Runway 27R Instrument Landing System

Counsel briefed the Board regarding justification for settlement of the Takvorian case.

A copy of Counsel’s Memorandum for Justification to settle Sanford Airport Authority vs. Takvorian, et al Seminole County Circuit Court Case No.:99-CA-1723-13-G as well as the Joint Stipulation for Settlement are attached to and made a part of these minutes.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale advised this item had been discussed with the Orlando Airports District Office, and they recommended to FAA's Washington headquarters that funding be approved.  At this point, we believe that the FAA will provide 95% of this amount to the Authority once their grant program starts issuing funds in about a month.  However, it is not absolutely certain that the FAA will approve this request.  

Counsel advised what the President is seeking is approval of the agreement to be executed by the President and Chairman subject to FAA approval of funding for the project.  We would not execute those documents until we were certain of the funding.  Whether or not we would advance those funds would be an issue to be brought back to the Board at a later date.  One other item of note is on Exhibit Two where we show a credit of $97,000, which shows the money we paid at the taking hearing.  That number is actually $99,000, which will result in a $2,000 credit to us.

Discussion continued.

Staff recommended that the Board approve the Joint Stipulation for Settlement, subject to a final determination that the FAA will provide funding for the settlement under an Airport Improvement Program grant agreement.

President Dale advised of receipt of a bill from FAA for $142,000 ($112,000 of that for conversion tasks).  He advised he was assuming this bill was in error but our consultant Jack Reynolds would be working on it.  If the bill sticks we will have to pay it.

CFO Bryant Garrett explained what had transpired with the project and the grant previously.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve the Takvorian Joint Stipulation for Settlement  subject to a final determination that the FAA will provide funding for the settlement under an Airport Improvement Program grant agreement.

Counsel advised if the Joint Stipulation for Settlement  is approved today the Board should weigh in and consider as part of the motion whether or not they would be willing to go through a settlement if the bill from the FAA for $142,000 gets tacked on.  He advised he was led to believe that if the FAA approved the Joint Stipulation for Settlement  it would be within the budget and we would get 100% reimbursement.  Now it sounds like there may be another bill loaded on maybe in the same grant.

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Board Member Howell advising confusion and that he would now vote against the settlement where he was ready a few moments ago to vote for it.

Board Member Longstaff restated his motion.

Counsel advised when he had spoken to President Dale last the President’s intent was to ask for approval of the settlement so he could go to Washington and say, “My Board has approved this resolution because the landowners are demanding that we do something.”   Because the bill came through at the eleventh hour may or may not change the President’s position.  

President Dale advised he would still like to pursue approval of the settlement.  If the bill for $142,000 sticks we have to pay it regardless, and we still have to pay it whether we settle this agreement or not.  He did not think there would be enough money in the grant to cover it and it will have to come out of pocket.

Counsel asked if the President was asking the Board to approve the settlement whether the bill for $142,000 sticks or not and we have to pay it out of pocket.

President Dale advised he did not believe the FAA was going to give us more than the standard 15% override.  We would still have to pay the bill.  

Discussion continued.

Counsel advised the motion did not need to change.  The Board’s intent was only if the FAA authorizes the 15% override for the settlement of this case will we be required to    perform the settlement agreement.

Board Member Robertson advised he was confused now.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

11. Consider approval of modifications to terminal building to accommodate new baggage screening system

President Dale advised with the return of Vacation Express to the Airport, we will need to make some modifications to the terminal building in order to provide a high level of customer service to their passengers after they arrive on international flights and re-check their bags to proceed onto domestic flights.  In order to do this, a new baggage conveyor system and an explosives detection system needed to be installed for inspecting outbound passenger baggage.  The location of the new conveyor and inspection system will be immediately adjacent to the Vigilante Room on the first floor.  The area is currently being used by the Customs and Border Protection (CBP) services, and consists basically of several employee restrooms and a break room.  We met with Karl Brown, the Area Director for US Customs and Border Protection, and they have agreed to relinquish the space for this purpose.  TBI will pay for all of the modifications necessary to accomplish this construction, as well as installation of the conveyor equipment.  TSA will provide the explosives detection equipment.  The only cost to SAA will be for installation of some one-way mirrored windows in the Federal Inspection Services area in the Customs and Immigration hall.  That cost is roughly estimated at about $3,000.  Once the Board approves this request, the work will begin almost immediately so that it can be completed prior to the arrival of Vacation Express this spring.

Staff  recommended approval.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve modifications to terminal building to accommodate new baggage screening system.

President Dale advised the drawing that had been sent out with the agenda as an attachment to this item is not the correct drawing.  He outlined the correct area.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised the Authority would have some expense in the project.  The major expense would be carried by TBI.

12. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING (MARCH 2, 2004)

Chairman Miller invited all to stay and share in the birthday cake for Mayor Lessard and President Dale.

13. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday, February 3, 2004, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday February 10, 2004, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 
USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, February 10, 2004, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  At the time of posting there were no items for a DRC Meeting.  The next meeting will be announced at a later time.   Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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